COROWA From the beginning
By Roger Ross

It was some time in 1978.. or 9, that I got a phone call from a total stranger who asked if I had an amphibious jeep. When I answered in the affirmative he proceeded, in his gushing manner, to outline his plans for a meeting of amphibious jeep owners, with their vehicles, at a place called Corowa; ad he hoped that I’d attend. We discussed our involvements with the vehicles and he promised to keep me informed as the plans progressed. His name was Ian Grieve.

I didn’t bother to ask him how he got my phone number; it didn’t really matter because I had been restoring my vehicle in my father’s workshop on the princes Highway, in Dandenong, on weekends, and during the ‘business week’ it was parked ‘wherever’, so thousands of customers knew of it. I’d bought it in 1956 from Albie Hammersley and Peter Civati, surplus jeep dealers in Flemington, much to my father’s chagrin: he had visions of a dismantled vehicle being left in the back yard for him to clear up. I lived up to his expectations too, because in the early 60s, when the vehicle was totally stripped and scattered around the family home, I sailed for England on an engineering scholarship, never to be seen again…?

That’s not really true, I did return, with undiminished enthusiasm…and other things. While I was in England I collected many GPA (and other) parts which I restored and carefully packed into trunks, and a fiancée whom I left in charge of the trunks (very risky, I know) to bring out to Australia when she emigrated. Meantime I completed the circumnavigation of the planet on my return journey.
My Dearly Belovered did finally arrive in Australia, complete with her ‘trousseau,’ much to the amazement of the customs people: “she’s Welsh, you know,” I offered as explanation!! Then, after getting a job, marrying, and finding a place to live we (wifey and self) started the restoration job in my father’s workshop, to where the pieces had been moved, much ton father’s relief.

When Ian contacted me, my vehicle was completely operational and had been used around the Dandenong area in dams and creeks for many years, but I hadn’t taken it on any big jaunts, being busy with family, jobs and house swapping, so Ian’s idea appealed.

Ian kept in touch as plans progressed. He told me about the search for a suitable location and why they’d chosen Corowa, about another bloke, named Alan Newton who lived in Adelaide, and who was helping him and that neither of them actually had a mobile vehicle…but they were working on them!! He was delighted that I would be coming to the event, which they’d decided to call a “Swim-In”, because that’s what amphibians did! He didn’t know how many other GPA’s would be attending, but that there would be others. Each time he rang he wanted reassurance that I would come.

I’d contacted my mate, Tony Vanderven, and he was also keen to attend the Swim-In. Tony had bought his GPA at Murray Slee’s auction in Shepparton, conditional on my giving it the OK, which I did after we’d tried it in a pond in the town. We both had jobs and families to consider so couldn’t attend for the whole time that Ian and Alan had planned for the event, but we’d get there as soon as we could; at least for the last few days.

I took the last two days of the week off and travelled up to Corowa on the Thursday; driving through the outer suburbs of Melbourne and exiting north along Mickleham Road, which in those days was through farmland but now is suburbia. We had our breakfast stop along Mickleham Road having saved this time before leaving home, to clear the city traffic early.
When we arrived at the nominated Caravan Park we were greeted by some of the other GPA owners, Peter Short and Cameron Smith, from memory, and after introductions I asked how far they’d travelled along the River. To my amazement they said that they had only paddled around in the lagoon; that the current looked too swift and they didn’t want to risk being swept downstream!!

I unloaded and got set-up in our booked cabin, checked the bungs in the bottom of the GPA hull (I had fitted more, and bigger, strategically placed bungs during the rebuild) then headed off down to the lagoon and into the water. The others watched in wonder as I headed out into the current of the swiftly flowing river and proceeded to charge up and down with ease: needless to say they quickly followed and we all had a good play around.

More GPA’s arrived during the following days and we all compared history’s. The gushing Ian was everywhere (like that fly), and kept dashing off to greet new arrivals: one that he was expecting was that of his first born. Ian had left his very pregnant wife at home to cope with the birth while he dashed off on GPA business: I still haven’t decided to make of him; it’s for sure his timing needs attention! (the baby did arrive that weekend).

Other MV’s were also arriving and the Park oval was slowly filling with the camps of owners. One fairly ‘bitty’ GPA came in on a trailer, the towing vehicle bore S.A. number plates. The owner quickly set up his family tent, pushed the GPA off the trailer, donned a boiler suit and proceeded to work on the GPA. This set several patterns for Alan Newton for most of his Corowa visits and it also set the stage for the first GPA line-up photo: all the other GPA’s had to get in line with the immobile Newton vehicle and we had just enough space to fit all seven vehicles. The other two vehicles, as well as those I’ve already mentioned, were owned by Bob Nichol and Eddie Bourke. We all hoped that more and more GPA’s would attend as the years went by and the following year looked promising with the addition of Reg Butler’s but then numbers declined with only one or two some years until 1999 with 16 attending to claim the World Record. However, total numbers of vehicles attending has steadily increased from the 2, or so, that all lined up suit Alan Newton’s GPA in 1980, to the 160 (give or take a few) that attended in 2008 when the only GPA was Reg Butler’s with grandson Mitch at the helm, as Reg was too ill to be there: sadly, Reg died the following month.
At first, the people of Corowa looked upon us as rabble, dressed in our daggy cloths and driving around town in old, drab green vehicles, but as the years went by they became used to us and started to welcome our gatherings. Our numbers were increasing, we weren’t wrecking the town and we were spending money in the town, especially the pubs, at a time that was usually quiet. We certainly provided many things of interest in the town and the camp parks benefited handsomely from our presence. This acceptance of us grew to such an extent that in 1999 when we organised the GPA World Record attempt, for which, of course, I had to contact many of the townsfolk, the Corowa Council gave us a Civic Reception.
Over the years many friendships began at Corowa and survived with just that annual meeting; many of the children had great fun playing together: our two daughters met Barbara and Hugh Thompson’s lovely girl Jan and Christine and Alan Newton’s two beautiful little girls, all about the same age. New people came and went, others fell by the wayside; overseas visitors have attended on occasions but generally there was always a familiar face to be seen. Of the original GPA owners who attended in 1980, I’m the only one who still attends with a GPA. I haven’t always brought a vehicle, I didn’t when I was ‘between GPA’s’ and in 2008 I trailed a jeep up instead, because of the low water level which left the lagoon just a pool isolated from the River. Will climate change end the Swim-In?

“Corowa,” as the gathering became known world wide, got good coverage in magazines, especially in Bart Vanderveens Wheels and tracks; the issue after Corowa was always eagerly sought to get the report. The local papers usually made some mention of the event and included a photo or two and the local radio and TV stations gave it coverage. Our cruises down the river attracted much interest and featured on the local TV night news; unfortunately we’d be camped somewhere along the River and never got to see the coverage, we were told about it later. Half safe’s part in the 1999 World Record attempt aroused much media interest, in Perth and Corowa. The TV coverage in Perth featured the vehicle being driven around the Guildford Grammar sports field, after it’s resurrection by Bob Dimer, interviews with Bob and some film footage of Ben Carlin’s world trip. Half Safe’s action around Corowa, with extra footage, was covered by the local TV station.
Events at Corowa grew over the years; from casual ideas to huge organised events. A few vehicles drove up and down the main street, this lead to a Grand Parade, with the street closed and police escorts: blokes swapped some items from their tents, this is now a full-on Swap Meet attracting professional hawkers for this only; museum ’backroom’ visits are now arranged, from casual individual visits.
From its beginning in 1980, when some like-minded ‘boys’ got together to play with their toys and enjoy each others company, ‘Corowa’ has grown to become an international event with hundreds attending. This increased interest has, inadvertently but unfortunately, brought with it, totally unforeseen problems. Early ‘Corowa’s’ just happened, no one organised anything, it took place in Ball Park caravan Park during the week following Victoria’s Labour Day holiday and the weather was always fine? Well almost always! Heavy rain did fall the time I was hosting my two Dutch-couple friends and I had set-up out tents in my usual spot. All was well when we turned in for the night, but next morning the floor of my small tent felt ‘funny’; it wobbled! Poking my head out to investigate, I beheld tent to tent water: I’d set up our camp in the park sump! Much drying-out ensued, including foreign bank notes, and a valuable lesson was learned. I digress!

As time went by, ‘things’ began to get organised: casual at first, to booking required, to pay when booking. Just to make an evening more friendly, word would go about the park that we’d be ‘at’ at he RSL or Star for a counter meal: or an afternoon winery visit, for those interested, would be suggested: nothing arranged, just go if you wanted. Then meals and visits started to be arranged and booked; no problems encountered except that definite numbers for the catered Saturday evening meal at the Park had to be known early: ditherers started to grumble. As more newcomers, who didn’t know the ‘ropes’, started to attend, more grumblings festered and with dozens of ‘odd’ vehicles being driven about the Park, it was obvious, that sooner or later ‘something’ would happen. With the attitude of the ‘general public’ that there are no such things as “bad luck” or “my fault” and “who can I sue for my mishap”; someone, sometime was going to ‘cop it, BIG time’. BEFORE this does occur steps are being taken.
All attendees will have to register and pay a fee so that insurance cover can be affected; this is necessary to protect those wonderful, hard-working folk, who now organize ‘Corowa’ to make it run smoothly. Most people wouldn’t have a clue about the work and time involved: these good folk deserve out thanks, praise and congratulations.

‘Corowa’ from its humble beginnings, has, in its 30th year, come of age, in this litigation-happy resent with its greedy insurance premiums…thank you Osama!

